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PROTECT – MANAGEMENT


 Audit Committee

29 November 2012

Aviation House, Room 802

Minutes

Present
John Roberts CBE – Chairman
Ofsted Board Member

Vijay Sodiwala
Ofsted Board Member 

Linda Farrant
Ofsted Board Member

Andy Palmer
Ofsted Board Member 

Darryl Nunn
Director, Finance & Resources
John Goldup
Deputy Chief Inspector

Barny Todd
Divisional Manager, Finance

Louise Grainger-Hulme
Financial Controller

Neil Greenwood
Head of Corporate Affairs and Communication
Karen Shepperson
Head of Human Resources (Items 2 & 3 only)

Usha Sahni
Delivery Director, Social Care (Item 11 only)
Derek Holt
Head of Information Governance (Item 13 only)
Sue Gregory
National Director, Education (Item 17 only)
Adam Stock
Internal Audit (Deloitte)
Morag Childs
Internal Audit (Deloitte)
Jacqui Smillie
External Audit (National Audit Office)

David Hughes
External Audit (National Audit Office)

Saba Pooni
Audit & Governance Manager (Secretariat)

Apologies for absence

Sir Michael Wilshaw
HMCI and Accounting Officer

Lorraine Langham
Director, Performance and Operations

Summary of Action Points
Interim Governance Statement
1. Louise Grainger-Hulme to look at shortening the Interim Governance Statement, ensuring it focusses on key issues and possibly putting tables into annexes.  The Committee will review again as part of the year end process, by which time the NAO will have published fact sheets on best practice.
Annual Report and Accounts Timetable
2. Louise Grainger-Hulme to add the Committee’s Annual Report to the timetable to reflect the need for the Board to review at the time they review the Annual Report and Accounts.
Issued Internal Audit Reports
3. Neil Greenwood to provide a short update paper to the Committee in the New Year on the Management of Operational Risks within the new regional structure.
Spending Review update
4. Matthew Coffey to attend the next meeting to provide a spending review update in the Learning and Skills remit area.
Complaints handling
5. Usha Sahni to email website link of the final Complaints Policy to Committee members when available. 
Strategic Risk Register
6. Darryl Nunn to ensure the Committee’s comments on the Strategic Risk register are taken into account by Director’s when next updating.
Operational Performance Report

7. Neil Greenwood to review the survey section of the Operational Performance Report to better align it with the rest of the report.
1. Chairman’s introduction, declarations of interest and minutes and matters arising

1.1. John Roberts opened the meeting and apologies were noted from Sir Michael Wilshaw and Lorraine Langham. Members welcomed John Goldup, Deputy HMCI, who was attending for Sir Michael Wilshaw and Neil Greenwood who was deputising for Lorraine Langham.  Members noted that this was Barny Todd’s last meeting and thanked him for his contribution to, and support of, the committee during the last three years, and wished him well for the future.
1.2. Members accepted the minutes as an accurate record of the Audit Committee meeting held on 13 September 2012.

2. Employment Trends

2.1. Karen Shepperson updated the Committee on the latest quarterly information showing employment trends.  Members noted the diversity data particularly that ethnicity percentages were higher for gender at senior levels, and these were consistently better when compared across the public sector.  It was also noted that since pro-actively publicising completion of the ethnicity questionnaire, Ofsted has received a much higher percentage completion rate for this data.
2.2. Members noted the grievance data relating to the performance related pay scheme, there have been issues in embedding the process into the organisation but over the years the number of grievances has shown a decline in this area.
3. Performance Management

3.1. Karen Shepperson reported that the Ofsted Board had requested a paper on performance management be submitted to the Committee.  She explained that delivering HMCI’s ambition of improving the quality of education and learning has increased the focus on performance management within Ofsted.
3.2. Members noted that line managers are this year required for the first time to provide an indicative mid-year performance rating for each of their employees.  Karen Shepperson explained that this information was being closely monitored with a report going to the Operations Executive Board.  It was noted that line managers are being offered support and coaching throughout the new process.
3.3. Members stressed the importance of quantified targets as part of the appraisal process in addition to those which were qualitative and more judgemental.
4. External Audit update
4.1. Jacqui Smillie explained that the purpose of the Letter of Understanding is to set out the basis on which the Comptroller and Auditor General (C&AG) audits the 2012-13 financial statements of Ofsted; and the respective responsibilities of HMCI, as Accounting Officer, and the National Audit Office (NAO). Members noted the letter.
4.2. Members noted the NAO’s Annual Planning Report 2012-13 which provides HMCI and the Committee with a clear understanding of how the NAO plans to carry out the audit of Ofsted’s financial statements for the year ending 31 March 2013. 
4.3. Members noted a decrease in the notional fee for the audit work which reflects efficiencies by Ofsted and the NAO.

5. Interim Governance Statement
5.1. Louise Grainger-Hulme reported that an Interim Governance Statement has been produced to support assurance during a period of significant organisational change; it has been beneficial and good practice to take a measure of where we are at the mid-year point.  She explained that the NAO will review the statement to ensure it is comparable to those of other organisations.
5.2. Jacqui Smillie reported that the NAO is carrying out a review across the Education sector and will be producing some fact sheets of best practice. She agreed to share these with Ofsted when they are ready in the New Year.  She also reported that Ofsted’s Governance Statement was seen as one of the better ones across the Education sector.
5.3. Members noted the Assurance Map which was a helpful diagram, giving a clearer understanding of the assurance framework. 

5.4. Members asked for the Interim Governance Statement to be shortened to improve readability following feedback from the NAO. Members suggested the Statement should be focussed on key issues with tables put into annexes.  The Committee will review again as part of the year end process, by which time the NAO will have published their fact sheets on best practice.

5.5. Action 1: Louise Grainger-Hulme to look at shortening the Interim Governance Statement, ensuring it focusses on key issues and possibly putting tables into annexes.  The Committee will review again as part of the year end process, by which time the NAO will have published fact sheets on best practice.
6. Annual Report and Accounts Timetable
6.1. Louise Grainger-Hulme presented the proposed Annual Report and Accounts timetable which aligns with the NAO’s timetable.  She explained that the Ofsted Board will convene on the same date as the Committee to review and comment, just before the Accounting Officer certifies the Annual Report and Accounts.
6.2. Members asked for the Committee’s Annual Report to be added to the timetable for the Board to review at the time they review the Annual Report and Accounts.  As reported previously, the Committee members will have an opportunity to provide input to the Committee’s draft Annual Report prior to it being submitted to the Board.
Action 2: Louise Grainger-Hulme to add the Committee’s Annual Report to the timetable to reflect the need for the Board to review at the time they review the Annual Report and Accounts.
7. Internal Audit Update

7.1. Adam Stock reported that good progress had been made against the internal audit plan for 2012-13. Members noted that five audit reports had been finalised and three are in progress.
7.2. Members noted that the audit of IT Planning and Business Systems Development is scheduled to take place in December 2012 rather than October 2012 as originally planned.

7.3. Members noted the feedback from the newly introduced satisfaction surveys which highlights that management expectations of the level of service delivery by Deloitte have been met for planning, efficiency, objectives and quality of the review.

8. Issued Internal Audit Reports
8.1. Members noted the findings from the published audits of Working Time Regulations; IT Supplier Management (Phase 2); Spending Review; Management of Operational Risks and Official Statistics.  It was noted that the Spending Review received full assurance and all others received substantial assurance.
8.2. In the discussion on Management of Operational Risks, members noted a number of risks assessed as low and questioned if any had been considered as being medium.  Adam Stock commented that these were mainly down to previous organisational structure changes, where paperwork was slightly behind the process.  The Committee requested that a short paper be provided in the New Year as an update on progress with the recommendations and what has been done to ensure the paperwork and process fits with the new regional structure.
8.3. Action 3: Neil Greenwood to provide a short update paper to the Committee in the New Year on the Management of Operational Risks within the new regional structure.
9. Progress against Audit Recommendations Report
9.1. Members noted the progress made up to October 2012 in addressing audit findings. In terms of the three red recommendations, members noted that an update on the risk workshops would be included in the action above in 8.3. The second red recommendation relates to the reconciliation of customer telephone payments which have been delayed due to technical issues with Streamline, an alternative solution is now being put in place. The third recommendation relating to the working time regulations has been delayed while the impact is being further assessed.
9.2. Members noted the majority of green recommendations are on track to be completed by end of December 2012.
10. Spending Review update
10.1. Members noted the Spending Review update from John Goldup on Social Care. It was noted that the paper was a good model and exactly what the Committee were looking for in such an update.
10.2. Members noted that all the planned policy changes are either already achieved or assessed as secure for future delivery.  They also noted that progress on taking costs out of the business are on track, although with some key risks still remaining.

10.3. The Chair suggested that Matthew Coffey attend the next meeting to provide an update in the Learning and Skills area.

Action 4: Matthew Coffey to attend the next meeting to provide a spending review update in the Learning and Skills remit area.

11. Complaints Handling
11.1. Introducing this item Usha Sahni explained that there have been further changes to the Complaints about Ofsted section since the paper was written.  She explained that external consultation has concluded with some very constructive responses, predominately from national organisations, which we have given full consideration to. OEB have agreed further changes to the policy proposals in response to this feedback.

11.2. Usha Sahni explained that three essential activities have influenced the final changes that were agreed by OEB. These are 1) changes to Ofsted’s regional structure 2) the Ombudsman is in consultation on proposed standards for complaints handling across Government Departments, our response to this is required by 10 December and 3) the strong but constructive feedback received in response to the external consultation.

11.3. Usha Sahni agreed to share the complaints policy with Committee members once it is ready for publication. 

Action 5: Usha Sahni to email website link of the final Complaints Policy to Committee members when available.
12. Strategic Risk Report
12.1. Darryl Nunn introduced the revised Strategic Risk Register which has been developed over the last few months.  He explained there are a small number of strategic risks which are owned by Executive Board members who have an overview of what is happening in the business that may impact on the strategic risk.  He explained the rating shows the movement in the risk.
12.2. In the discussion that followed, the following comments were noted:

· More details required in the mitigation section, what actions are in place and over what timeframe;

· The need to be clearer on control processes, if and when they exist 

12.3. Members welcomed the Executive’s work to date and noted it is going in the right direction; the latest position needs to clearer on action that is in place to tackle the strategic risk.  It was also suggested the rating should include some form of quantitative tracking to the previous position.

Action 6: Darryl Nunn to ensure the Committee’s comments on the 
Strategic Risk register are taken into account by Director’s when next 
updating.
13. Mid-Year Information Assurance Report
13.1. Derek Holt reported that the number of incidents occurring is down by 40% compared to the previous year, which means the work on raising awareness has had a positive effect. 
13.2. He reported that there will be some significant changes in the next 12 months to the protective marking system by the Cabinet Office.
13.3. Members noted the mid-year Information Assurance report.
14. Operational Performance Report
14.1. Neil Greenwood introduced the new format of the Operational Performance report. He explained it is a much shorter report than previously.
14.2. The Committee were pleased with the new format in particular the bar charts which were helpful to understand and easier to read.  It was noted the Survey section required more detail to be in line with the rest of the report.

14.3. The Committee noted that a more comprehensive report will be produced for the Regional Directors which will include details on quality, this will then feed up to this report in the New Year.

14.4. The Committee noted the new Operational Performance report.

Action 7: Neil Greenwood to review the survey section of the Operational Performance Report to better align it with the rest of the report.
15. Finance Report
15.1. Darryl Nunn explained that this report includes the mid-year review process which was carried out at the end of September 2012 and also an update on the spending review.
15.2. Members noted the mid-year forecast position for the full year and the update on the high level financial forecasts for the Spending Review period.
16. Contract Monitoring and Activity Report

16.1. Darryl Nunn introduced the quarterly Contracts Monitoring and Activity report and the Committee noted its contents.
16.2. Members noted the three single tender actions, the largest list received in a single quarter for some time. The Committee asked Darryl Nunn for assurance that such STA’s receive appropriate internal challenge at Executive Director level, that all possible steps are taken to avoid them and that actions are in place to ensure the circumstances leading to the three examples presented are avoided in the future. This assurance was given. The Committee noted that they would continue to focus heavily on such requests and would expect to interrogate them when they occur. 
17. Value and Performance of ISP Contracts
17.1. The Committee noted an update on the inspection service provider contracts.
18. Any other business
18.1. The Committee endorsed the outcome of the procurement exercise to identify a provider of Internal Audit services for a period of three years.
18.2. The next Audit Committee meeting will take place at 14.00 on Thursday 14 March 2013.
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